EAST FARNDON PARISH COUNCIL ANNUAL MEETING OF THE PARISH HELD ON TUESDAY 9TH MARCH 2021 VIA ZOOM.US COMMENCING AT 7.45 PM

PRESENT: Mr R Burton (Acting Chair), Mr P Hodgetts, Mr M Curtis, Ms J Cooper, Dr C

Crifo and Mrs. C Burton (Clerk to the Parish Council)

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE: 4

1. Apologies

Apologies received and accepted from Councillor Prew, Gill Kirby (Secretary to the PCC), Lynn Deacon (Chair of the Village Hall Trustees), Nigel Haynes (Chair of East Farndon United Charities), Richard Green (Burial Ground Committee), Bob Osborn (Formerly the Parish's Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator), Jean Westwood (WI), and David Thake (Amenity Land Committee).

2. County Councillor and District Councillor Report - None

3. Chairman's report

Acting Chair, Councillor Burton, thanked everyone for attending, and reported that, as for everyone else, it has been an unusual year, but the Parish Council has continued to carry out its business, thanks to email and Zoom. Apart from the pandemic, significant events during the year have been preparing for the transition of the maintenance of the Church Graveyard from the PCC to the Parish Council, the setting up of a new village website, and cleaning out of the spring trough for the first time in over forty years. Our then Chair Richard West was responsible for the herculean effort in the trough and we record our thanks to him not just for this task, but all of his work for the Parish Council both as Councillor and Chair. This year, with the election coming up, we hope to welcome one or maybe more new people to the Council. Final thanks go to our professional and reliable Clerk, Caroline Burton.

4. Reports from village organisations: -

a) Parochial Church Council (PCC)

The Clerk presented the following report submitted by Gill Kirby (Secretary to the PCC):

- Due to the Coronavirus Pandemic and restrictions which came into force in March 2020 when the whole country went into lockdown, no meetings of the PCC were able to take place until September 2020, when the Annual Meeting postponed from March took place.
- Due to continuing restrictions all subsequent meetings throughout the year took place via zoom.
- The Fete, normally held in June, had to be cancelled, but following lifting of some restrictions for a brief period in the Summer we were able to hold a Harvest Festival Service in Church, without the usual harvest supper. It was also possible to hold a Remembrance Service in Church in November and a Carol Service at Christmas in compliance with strict guidelines. Otherwise, Church Services have continued on zoom every Sunday. Coffee mornings have also taken place on zoom and currently a Lent Course is being run on zoom. Some Services in Church have just recommenced but also continue on zoom as well. We are very grateful to Rev James Watson, for keeping his ministry through these difficult times, and also for the assistance from Rev Janet Donaldson.
- We hope that we may be able to publish the Parish Magazine again once things begin to pick up.

- We are very grateful to a small working party who have been busy tidying the churchyard and surrounding area, painting the gates and planting bulbs over the past few months.
- The Application for closure of the churchyard progressed slowly during this time and eventually on 10 February 2020 this Application was approved and closure granted. A copy of the relevant Order should have now been passed to all relevant parties.
- Because of the various restrictions and lockdowns over the past year and the
 lack of services and fundraising events, finances have suffered greatly. There will
 definitely be difficult and challenging times ahead but we remain hopeful and
 grateful for the support we receive within our community.
- The PCC thank you all and look forward to better times ahead.

b) Village Hall Trustees

The Clerk presented the following report submitted by Lynn Deacon (Chair of the Village Hall Trustees):

- The Trustees have continued to regularly check the Hall.
- We have followed the government guidelines by providing hand sanitizers, floor two metre markings and disinfectant. The kitchen and toilets have been closed although the disabled toilet has been left open.
- We have joined Northants ACRE who provides us with advice and the procedures for running the Hall.
- The radiators have been left on throughout the winter as required by the insurers.
- During the short time that lockdown was relaxed the Art Group and one Yoga Class returned. A book was provided for names and phone numbers for 'track and trace' purposes.
- A cleaner has been hired once a month to keep the hall up to standard.
- Last November, a government grant was obtained to cover loss of earnings and more recently we have been awarded another grant. Financially the accounts are in good order.
- Due to the misuse of the car park, the Trustees have agreed to put a lockable barrier across the entrance.
- The Trustees are very grateful to a group of volunteers who are looking after the land in front of the Hall.
- The Trustees for the last year were: Lynn and David Deacon, Sheila Fox, Jan Cooper, Stephanie Hook, Jim and Sue Grant, Bob Osborn and Judy Hodgetts.
- Hopefully, sometime this year, the Hall will be up and running again.

c) East Farndon United Charities

The Clerk presented the following report submitted by Nigel Haynes on behalf of the East Farndon United Charities:

- The Trustees have conducted their business remotely this year, following the government and Charity commission guidelines with regard to the pandemic.
- Grants are available for new babies, for funeral expenses, when starting primary, secondary school and higher education, for the purchase of books, equipment and educational trips. Other discretionary grants can be awarded as the need arises.
- There is normally a two year residency requirement before grants are given.
- At all times, the Trustees must adhere to the original terms of the Charities Governing Document before grants are made.
- During the year, five educational grants were awarded, one burial grant and 21 Christmas grants.

- Finance The annual figures were sent to the Charity Commission on 29th January 2021. Annual Accounts are available for inspection by written request to the Clerk of the charity.
- Summary Annual Charity Accounts 2020

INCOME		EXPENDITURE	
Dividends	£7733.84	Charitable Giving	£5200.00
Rent	£92.00	Administration Fees	0.00
TOTAL	£7825.84	TOTAL	£5200.00

- Surplus income to expenditure £2625.84
- Unfortunately, due to work commitments Chloe Wright has decided not to take up
 the position of trustee. The trustees are waiting until the pandemic restrictions
 have eased before seeking a new trustee.
- The present trustees are: Nigel Haynes (chairperson), Adrian Hill, Richard West. Clerk: Pamela Haynes, Harebell House, East Farndon, Market Harborough, Leics, LE16 9SG

d) Burial Ground Committee

The Clerk presented the following report submitted by Richard Green on behalf of the Burial Ground Committee:

- All is well in the burial ground I do an inspection every month while there are no services; when there are services, I check 2 or 3 times a month.
- At present, there is £379.15 in the Burial Committee account.

Neighbourhood Watch

The Clerk presented the following report submitted by Bob Osborn as the former Parish's Neighbourhood Watch Co-ordinator:

There has been very little of note to report from the last year. I have forwarded
alerts from county NHW for distribution through the website, but other than that I
have not been informed of any local problems either from residents or the police.

e) Footpath Warden

The Foothpath Warden, Alan Langley, in attendance, reported:

- There has recently been a stunning response to a StreetDoctor report he sent in. On 1 March 2021, he reported a broken stile, just down from the Marston Road. After receiving the usual acknowledgement immediately, two days later he received an update, saying that a site visit had been made and a repair carried out, so that the stile could now be used. He felt he had to check this to see if it was true and it is.
- Of course, this was not typical. Some problems have been awaiting the necessary work for nearly a year. So in most cases, we are still waiting.
- In brief, the problems he has reported include two fingerposts, one is currently missing and the other needs moving to a better position. There are two footbridges needing repairs, one below the Gosse in a serious state with holes you could put your foot through.
- After walking virtually all the paths over the last couple of weeks despite the mud, he has reported another six stiles in various parts of the parish, mostly because of broken or wobbly steps.
- Attached to this report is a map showing the approximate location of the issues needing attention.
- The new path along the old railway line, partly in Northamptonshire and partly in Leicestershire still has no signs in the Northants section and still has a pair of secured gates across it about half-way along. A makeshift stile has been made at this point, but we await official work from Northants.

 The state of the paths this winter has been exceptionally bad because of the heavy rainfall. As they improve during the spring, work will proceed on devising and trying out some suggested walks for the Parish Walks leaflet, which should be available later this year.

f) Women's Institute

The Clerk presented the following report submitted by Jean Westwood on behalf of the Women's Institute, as follows:

• Due to Covid Restrictions, the Women's Institute has been unable to meet this year, but hopes to re-start meetings as soon as possible.

g) Amenity Land Committee

The Clerk presented the following report submitted by David Thake:

- All is well with the Amenity Land Trust.
- Unfortunately there has been no fund raising for the Trust last year due to the lockdown restrictions - we hope that this year everything will be better.
- We do have certain outgoings that have to be met, i.e. third party liability insurance (£225), mowing costs, and a few incidental costs. If we can resume some fundraising this summer, we will hopefully be able to meet our commitments.
- Last year the Parish Council gave us £100, which helped a lot. Thank you.
- We have some new volunteers who are helping with weeding and looking after the land, and we are very grateful for their help. We intend to have a meeting with them as soon as we can, and ask them onto the Committee.

i) Tree Wardens

The Tree Wardens, Jessica Oakden and Judy Hodgetts, in attendance, reported:

- Quarterly inspections have been carried out during the past 12 months, and the tree wardens also monitor the trees when walking around the village.
- There are approximately 30 trees with Tree Preservation Orders (TPOs) on them (some are in groups under one TPO). All the trees were photographed in October 2019 and the state of them noted for use as comparison.
- All homeowners with trees on their land under a TPO were advised in writing by East Farndon PC in November 2019, and a guide to tree preservation procedures was included with this. This guide plus a TPO map and list are both available on the village website.
- Current Issues:
- The yew tree at 1 Rectory Court was pruned with permission in May 2020 (T3). Since then, it is unclear whether there will be regrowth on the trimmed branches, which has had a detrimental impact on the appearance of the tree. The tree wardens suggest reviewing this tree after the Spring 2021 growing season to see if it regenerates. If not, they suggest that Michael Venton (Tree Officer for DDC) is contacted for advice.
- The sycamore at 4 Rectory Court that fell in the storms of February 2020 was partially felled with permission in May 2020 (T8). The owners were asked to replant, however they are still waiting to hear back from Michael Venton as to whether the TPO can stay on this tree or if they need to fell it to its base and replant. Chasers to him have been sent.
- Re the 2 oak trees that were felled without permission at 2 Rectory Court (T4 and T5), the owner is happy to replant and is still waiting to hear from Michael Venton with advice. Tree wardens have confirmed they will chase him.
- Re the sycamore pushing against the church wall in Rectory Court (T10), Michael Venton advised on his site visit of 17th February 2020 that this tree acts as a

buffer against the wind and is protecting two limes and a horse chestnut. He felt that these trees would become vulnerable if the sycamore was felled. The tree wardens continue to monitor the situation.

5. Finance

Clerk reported that the accounts for the year ended 31st March 2020 have been successfully audited both internally and externally. Accounts are in good order and the accounts for the year ended 31st March 2021 will be finalised and will be brought before the Parish Council at the May meeting for approval.

6. Any Other Business/Public Participation

Tony Nixon (part of the Liberal Democrat Focus Team for Brixworth Ward for the new West Northants Authority), in attendance, advised that East Farndon will come under the Brixworth Ward from 1 April 2021 (it currently is part of the Welford Ward), with three Councillors. He advised that a 5.86% council tax increase has been agreed, as part of a balanced budget to secure the Council's financial position. He also advised that there will be three planning committees, plus one strategic planning committee.

Councillor Curtis thanked Alan Langley for his stewardship of the old website.

Date of next meeting – 8th March 2022 - Annual Meeting of the Parish Council (provisional date)

Councillor Burton thanked everyone for sending their reports to the Parish Council.

Meeting closed at 8.15pm.

Signed that the Minutes are a true and accurate record

Chairm	nan		
Dated _		 	

FOOTPATH WARDEN MAP SHOWING THE APPROXIMATE LOCATION OF THE ISSUES NEEDING ATTENTION

